Colorado Association of Conservation Districts
Board of Directors Meeting Minutes
December 19th, 2019, at 7:30 AM via Teleconference
 
 

Attendees:
Scott Jones, CACD President - Colorado River Watershed Director

Mike Cleary, CACD Vice President - Gunnison/Dolores River Watershed Director

Jim Cecil, Director - Republican River Watershed Director

Gary Thrash, Director - San Juan Basin Watershed /CO Representative Alternate to NACD
Charlie Carnahan, Director - Upper South Platte Watershed
George Fosha, Director - Upper Arkansas River Watershed Director

Nick Charchalis, Director - North Platte/White/Yampa River Watershed

Steve McEndree, Director – Lower Arkansas River Watershed

Bob Warner, CO Representative to NACD

Brett Moore, CACD Lobbyist

Bobbi Ketels, CACD Executive Director

Absent:
Anthony Lobato, Director - Rio Grande River Watershed
Nancy Berges, Director – Lower South Platte Watershed
Guests:

Cindy Lair, CSCB Program Manager
Call to Order:
The meeting was called to order by President Scott Jones at 7:30 AM after establishing a quorum.  Scott asked for any agenda changes.  With no additional requests, the board moved on with the agenda.  
Prior Meeting Minutes:
President Scott Jones asked for a motion to approve both the October and November 2018 minutes.  CACD Vice President Mike Cleary made the motion to approve and Director Gary Thrash gave the second.  Without any further discussion, the motion to approve the CACD BOD’s October and November 2018 Minutes was passed unanimously.  
CSCB/CDA Update-Cindy Lair:
Cindy Lair started with congratulations to CACD for a wonderful annual meeting that went off well and it was thrilling to see so many new faces as well as old faces from districts at this meeting.   She stated she was conveying a message not just from herself but from the entire CSCB staff.  They were excited to see the level of energy, minimal stress, good food, no audio-visual problems and all flowed very nicely.   As far as an update from the CSCB Board, the district operations site that they have been talking about is a new resource that has been reorganized from a former site and will serve as a place where the district supervisors, district managers, and district employees will be able to go to when they have questions, when they need forms or for anything they need to take care of on behalf of the district to meet their statutory requirements as a functional conservation district.  Emails from anyone on the CSCB staff will have a link in the signature line below their name with a link to make this new district operations site readily available to everyone.  CSCB has firmed up the dates for the Watershed Leadership Workshops and Cindy is trying to get the budget finalized this week.  Cindy is working to get the word out by sending notices to the CACD and CSCB Boards, NRCS and the watershed officers for the dates of these two leadership workshops.  One will be held in Glenwood Springs and one will be held in Limon.  Ray Ledgerwood has been hired to oversee this workshop.  Cindy will send out the tentative agenda which is robust and will be exciting for those who are able to attend.   
 
As a reminder, CSCB and CACD discussed at the joint meeting about looking at a $100 contribution from each attendee.  Cindy asked if anyone felt this was going to be cost prohibitive.  Historically it has been the watersheds who have paid for the leaders to go to the leadership class, and essentially if there are five people from each watershed that would come to the leadership class this is the same amount of contribution that was requested years before when we were doing the same type of workshop.  They are trying to keep it affordable, including lodging, food, registration, and material.  This cost would be per person and Cindy would like to hear feedback because she does not want the cost to stop an individual from participating. 
 
Participation would be set up to include the CACD Director, the CSCB Board member and the three officers from each watershed.  If you only had four people and you want to pick someone from within your watershed that you see as an up and coming leader and it is someone you would like to include in this training CSCB is not limiting to those five specific people identified and they want to make it as open and welcoming as possible.  They will be sending a flyer out by email to those invited and to the districts in general, so they know what is going on. 
 
Phil Brink was at the CACD Annual Meeting representing the CO Cattlemen’s Association.  They hired him to spearhead this Ag Water Network.  They have a grant from the Water Conservation Board.  She believes the intention is to help develop local agricultural voices especially when it comes to these integrative watershed plans and the stream management plans that we have been hearing a lot about, trying to make sure the agricultural water interests are represented on these planning processes. 
 
CAWA has been speaking a lot about this, as well as John Stulp saying the conservation districts should be there to help provide a voice.  The state conservation board thinks this is great, however, some districts are more prepared for this than others and the state conservation board feel they should work to help prepare the ones that are not ready because it is coming to everyone.  When Phil Brink was at the CACD meeting he asked how he could engage with the districts, so they can be that link.  Cindy and Phil have been talking since the CACD annual meeting and he has committed to be a part of the February watershed leadership workshop.  He will have some time on the agenda to try to help get the watershed leaders thinking about the watershed and local district engagement with these processes, so the districts can truly be leaders for that local voice.  Phil Brink definitely wants to involve the districts and she is happy to hear the CO Cattlemen’s Association identifies the districts as an important key player and wants to work with the districts in Colorado.  
 
The other group Cindy put in touch with Brett is the National Young Farmer’s Coalition.  They contacted Cindy after the annual meeting to ask what they can do to help bring more dollars to local agriculture and local conservation through the conservation districts with funding in the upcoming legislative session.  Cindy described to them that the state conservation board is not part of the legislative process and explained that this is a role that CACD handles.  The upcoming Ag Council meeting is the perfect opportunity to start these conversations with CACD attendees.  Cindy explained her efforts with these two new opportunities were to get everyone plugged in with the right people. 
 
CSCB has gone without a salinity coordinator for a long time.  Cindy has been trying to hold this together from the Broomfield office, but this does not work very well.  Cindy has been attending the meetings and staying plugged in with the activities going on.  They also lost Beth Karberg who went to work for a private consulting firm, so she is no longer carrying the torch for the Lower Gunnison which is the highest priority salinity area.  Cindy did recently hire someone to take the place of Beth and the salinity coordinator position.  This person is Paul Kehmeier who is the President of the Delta Conservation District right now.  He has been very active with implementing a lot of the different salinity projects and he knows irrigation inside and out, as well as knowing the salinity programs.  He will make a good advocate for the different ditches that are going to try and compete for salinity dollars and helping them get through this process and also get to the point where the project is implemented.  
 
More good news is CSCB has hired a new administrative assistant who started right after the annual meeting.  Her name is Abbey Grey.  She is from Silverthorne originally and moved down to the Front Range.  She has an Ag degree and Equine Science background as well as working as a vet technician for most of her career.  Administrative Assistant is a new role for her, but she is doing great and understands the technical aspects of the requirements of her job.  CSCB is able to make her available to CACD to help in areas where extra assistance may be needed with spreadsheets, data, surveys and to take notes for minutes. 
 
Lastly, Cindy has had conversations with her staff and with Bobbi Ketels, ED for CACD.  CSCB has been hearing some of the concerns going on having to do with Envirothon.  Cindy first spoke with her CSCB staff to see if they had the ability to take on more of the workload of Envirothon as it has been a pretty heavy load for the Center CD and she has heard there is going to be some staff changes going on at the Center CD plus concerns from Anthony Lobato about the future of Envirothon and finding other CACD directors to take it on.  It is still a high priority for CACD and districts, but  help is needed with the workload.  CSCB has been talking to Center and to Bobbi about the possibility of CSCB staff taking some more of the workload to help, but this is not CSCB taking it over. 
 
Cindy is very interested in thoughts from the CACD Board.  They are just trying to help, and they have some staff time and some expertise with Mark Cronquist who comes from a youth education and 4H background.  It would be moving him into a more active role instead of him just being on the committee.  As he gets closer to retirement, they are even talking about bringing in someone with more of that 4H, FFA youth education background to help even more directly with Envirothon and even possibly Camp Rocky at some point, to help free up more of Bobbi’s time.  CACD would still be the manager of the money, with CSCB staff to take on more of the day to day active time-consuming work including the programming, the scheduling, the actual facilitation, and implementation.   Cindy is interested in the board’s thoughts and encouraged anyone to please call her anytime to discuss further.  
 
NACD Update:
Early registration for the NACD Annual Meeting was extended through Friday.  Gary reported that the National Conservation Foundation and NACD are raising funds for the Next Generation Conservation Leaders effort.  This will kick off at the NACD Annual Meeting.  Bob Warner stated that there will be a letter coming out any day under his signature.  This is a fundraiser to try to get interest in the leadership program and the youth and younger generation to try to get involved in the conservation programs.  If anyone has any questions he will know more soon.  It will be emphasized at the annual meeting and talked about a little more.  
Gary brought up another interesting thing from NACD that came out from the Farm Bill that was passed last week which included information from a resolution that CACD ran up through Washington DC last year.  NACD Policy: “NACD supports that natural disasters could substitute for a mid-contract management practice for Conservation Reserve Program (CRP) lands when the responsible USDA agency determines the disaster effect is comparable to the anticipated effect of the required management practice.”  This was put in section 2206B of the Farm Bill.  They highlighted it as a grass roots effort that Colorado started from our conservation districts and went clear up through Washington DC, so we should get publicity out to our districts on this news.  This is a good highlight of where districts dues play a role in CACD efforts.  Gary solicited the CSCB/NRCS/CACD educational video asking his districts to share and get it on their web pages.
NRCS Update:
No Update

Financial Update: 
CACD FINANCIALS: 10-31-18
Ending/Cleared Balance in Checking as of Oct 31st, $62,357.41
Checks/Payments Cleared -$15,030.18, Deposits Cleared $13,313.23
Total Uncleared Transactions (Checks/Payments Only-No Pending Deposits) -$2,210.38 
Ending Register Balance as of Oct 31st, $60,147.03
 
Reserve remains at $26,075.15 (remaining payback due to reserve total $15K)
NOI as of 10/31/18  $34,071.88
Credit Card Ending Statement Balance as of 11/06/18 $0.00
CACD FINANCIALS: 11-30-18
Ending/Cleared Balance in Checking as of Nov 30th, $111,330.75  
Checks/Payments Cleared -$10,723.87, Deposits Cleared $59,697.21
Total Uncleared Transactions (Checks/Payments Only-No Pending Deposits) -$2,237.87 
Ending Register Balance as of Nov 30th, $109,092.88  (includes Annual Meeting Income, but does not reflect Annual Meeting expenses)

 
Reserve remains at $26,075.15 (remaining payback due to reserve total $15K)
NOI as of 11/30/18  $83,017.73 (includes Annual Meeting Income, but does not reflect Annual Meeting expenses)
Credit Card Ending Statement Balance as of 10/07/18 $63.08
Total District Dues Paid 2018 YTD $59,550.00  
Total District Dues Paid 2017 $53,434.48
UARRP Activity YTD 2018:  Total pass-through expenses $76,677.30 - Total pass-through income $76,677.30
Total CACD Income Earned YTD 2018 $4,352.18 (Includes 5% Admin & Payroll Reimb)
CACD Vice President Mike Cleary made the motion to accept the financials as presented.  CACD Director Charlie Carnahan gave the second.  The motion to approve the CACD financials was passed unanimously.  
Stock Show & Face to Face Meeting:

President Scott Jones stated that plans are going to be the same as last year.  Bobbi purchased 55 tickets and Bob Warner offered to cover the dinner cost for 55 attendees.  Hotel rooms will be booked at the Radisson and the meeting room at the hotel will be utilized for the face to face meetings.  The confirmed dates are Wednesday January 23rd, dinner will be at the Cattleman’s Grill at 5:30 PM and then attending the 7 PM  show, presenting CACD COY awards during the break.  The Face to Face meeting will be at 8 AM on Thursday, January 24th at the hotel.  Discussions took place about invitations to the award recipients and legislators, as well as efforts to invite the new Commissioner of Ag.  Cindy will help in this effort.  
Scott Jones discussed the possibility of an invitation to the new Governor or possibly someone from his staff, but not sure if this will be a possibility, pending further announcements from the Governors office to be released after the first of the year.  Director Nick Charchalis expressed the understanding of keeping the event informal but expressed the importance for all directors to introduce themselves and have as much interaction as possible with the attending legislators.  Discussions took place about the Ag Council breakfast at the Capital the morning of Wednesday, January 23rd for anyone who was interested attending.  Bobbi confirmed that all CACD board members would be attending the board meeting.  Bobbi confirmed all rodeo tickets will be at Will Call again this year giving everyone the opportunity to visit the stock show early if they wanted to.  
Envirothon:

No Update

Annual Meeting-Mike Cleary:
Mike would like to table discussions of naming the 2019 Annual Meeting committee members at the face to face meeting in January. Discussions took place about Bobbi’s scheduled tours of 2019 conference venues.  Three venue visits are scheduled from the short list created from all convention centers that submitted first round proposals.  Discussions took place about how to handle AV equipment for 2019.  Bobbi will ask for AV bids as well as the option of bringing in our own equipment, comparing costs for the 2019 budget.  
Fundraising-Mike Cleary:
Mike stated that he is looking forward to connecting again with Anadarko at the first of year.  They agreed in principal last year to put us on their budget and this is the first quarter activity for them.  Mike has reached out without much success to the other oil companies on his list and will reach out again at the beginning of the year based on their first quarter budget to get us on at any level of sponsorship.  Mike will also make a point, maybe at the rodeo show to reach out to the CO Gates Family Foundation.  One of their focus is education and rural development, so it will be good to share what we do for kids with Camp Rocky and Envirothon.  Bobbi discussed the need for getting another corporate sponsor for Camp Rocky in 2019.  Corporate sponsorship for Camp Rocky is needed in addition to the NRCS and district sponsorship to cover all miscellaneous costs.  District sponsorships are used to cover the individual registrations, food and lodging costs for each student.  
 Legislative Update-Brett Moore:
Brett has been meeting with some of the key folks that are going to be working on bills and met with Representative Dylan Roberts who is the new chair of the rural affairs committee which is the Ag Committee in the house side.  He met this morning with Senator Jerry Sonnenberg, who is a ranking member on the Ag Committee and will be influential on Ag issues.  Brett is also setting up meetings with Senator Kerry Donovan who will be chairing the Senate Ag Committee.  
Additionally, we have been continuing where we have sent our feedback over on our ditch bill to the drafter and waiting for the next draft to come out.  He also asked Representative Roberts if he would like to be our House co-prime sponsor along with Representative Marc Catlin, who is a strong sponsor for us.  Additionally, Brett will probably be looking at asking Senator Donovan if she would like to be the sponsor on the Senate side and he will find a republican to work with her on that as well.  We try to have and (R)&(D) in each chamber which is the best practice on sponsorships for bills.  
We will be looking forward to the rodeo and getting some of our communications and invites out for this event.  Waiting for more word on the new administration.  It does not look like there is going to be a decision on whether Brett’s Firm will be hired to lobby for the Department of Agriculture before Christmas and probably not before session starts, so this is still up in the air, along with who the new Ag Commissioner will be.  
Brett attended the Ag Council meeting last week with Scott, Charlie and Bob.  A lot of good conversations took place about the state of play and discussion of some Federal items and the passage of the new Farm Bill, along with a good opportunity to catch up with other Ag producers to talk about issues coming up.  Some at this meeting did express their displeasure with the name change; from Ag Livestock and Natural Resources to Rural Affairs of the House to Speaker KC Becker.  She asked that we do more direct communications with her.  We need to make sure a lot of rural people reach out to Speaker Becker over the next couple of years.  Senator Baumgardner has formally tendered his resignation.   
Brett reviewed the responsibilities of the 2019 legislative committee.  These responsibilities include an additional set of five to six calls to review bills as they come out to decide CACD position and tracking, serve as emergency go to for testimony support at the Capital when needed, and additional email traffic to review and weigh in when needed.  Scott asked for confirmation of CACD Directors who would like to be on this committee.  The 2019 Legislative Committee will include President Scott Jones, Directors Jim Cecil, George Fosha, Steve McEndree, Nick Charchalis and Gary Thrash.   Scott reminded everyone of the email forwarded by Bobbi to the entire board for anyone who wants to comment to the transition committee for Governor Polis.  Brett had a conversation with John Stulp who is serving on this committee and did relay our concerns and priorities to him.  
President Updates/Miscellaneous Discussion:
Bobbi is wrapping up funding left over from the 2018 cooperative agreement with NRCS.  Remaining funds are approved for the use of spring workshops and meetings, with discussions taking place of using some of these remaining funds toward the watershed leadership training.  The amended NRCS/CACD budget for 2019 will not be finalized until sometime in Q2.   Scott Jones asked the board for a motion of approval to start splitting the internet service with Prowers CD.  This will be a cost of $420.00 per year.  Director Steve McEndree made the motion to split this internet service bill with Prowers CD.  Director George Fosha gave the second.  Motion passed unanimously.  By consensus the CACD Board agreed to reimburse Prowers CD for 2018 internet expenses in the amount of $420 as well.  
President Scott Jones brought up the CAWA meeting, stating Bobbi will share the minutes with anyone who would like to review them.  Scott said they talked about the water plan and Scott is going to follow up on what Cindy reported on.  Scott reviewed further conversations that took place at the Ag Council meeting that he will be following up on.   Director Nick Charchalis brought up the MOU with the Forest Service that Bobbi sent out for Board review.  Nick and Bobbi agreed new board members need to review the fully executed five-year renewal from 2017 and that further discussions can take place at the face to face.  
Meeting adjourned at 10:09 AM
                                                                                                               

Respectfully Submitted,

 

Bobbi Ketels
CACD Executive Director
